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warrant revocation exist. In addition, in
the event that the Department concludes
that expedited action is warranted, 19
CFR 351.221(c)(3)(ii) permits the
Department to combine the notices of
initiation and preliminary results.

In accordance with sections 751(d)(1)
and 782(h)(2) of the Act, and 19 CFR
351.216 and 351.222(g), based on
affirmative statements by domestic
producers of the like product,
Bethlehem Steel Corporation; LTV Steel
Company, Inc.; National Steel
Corporation; and U.S. Steel Group, a
unit of USX Corporation (‘‘domestic
producers’’), no further interest exists in
continuing the order with respect to
certain corrosion-resistant carbon steel
flat products meeting the following
specifications: (1) Carbon steel coil or
strip, measuring 1.93 millimeters or 2.75
millimeters (0.076 inches or 0.108
inches) in thickness, 87.3 millimeters or
99 millimeters (3.437 inches or 3.900
inches) in width, with a low carbon
steel back comprised of: carbon under
8%, manganese under 0.4%,
phosphorous under 0.04%, and sulfur
under 0.05%; clad with aluminum alloy
comprised of: 0.7% copper, 12% tin,
1.7% lead, 0.3% antimony, 2.5%
silicon, 1% maximum total other
(including iron), and remainder
aluminum; and (2) carbon steel coil or
strip, clad with aluminum, measuring
1.75 millimeters (0.069 inches) in
thickness, 89 millimeters or 94
millimeters (3.500 inches or 3.700
inches) in width, with a low carbon
steel back comprised of: carbon under
8%, manganese under 0.4%,
phosphorous under 0.04%, and sulfur
under 0.05%; clad with aluminum alloy
comprised of: 0.7% copper, 12% tin,
1.7% lead, 2.5% silicon, 0.3%
antimony, 1% maximum other
(including iron), and remainder
aluminum (see domestic producers’
January 30, 2001 letter to the
Department), we are initiating this
changed circumstances administrative
review.

Furthermore, because petitioners have
expressed a lack of interest, we
determine that expedited action is
warranted, and we preliminarily
determine that continued application of
the order with respect to certain
corrosion-resistant carbon steel flat
products falling within the descriptions
above is no longer of interest to
domestic interested parties. Because we
have concluded that expedited action is
warranted, we are combining these
notices of initiation and preliminary
results. Therefore, we are hereby
notifying the public of our intent to
revoke in part the antidumping duty
order with respect to imports of certain

corrosion-resistant carbon steel flat
products meeting the above-mentioned
specifications from Japan.

If the final revocation in part occurs,
we intend to instruct the U.S. Customs
Service (‘‘Customs’’) to liquidate
without regard to antidumping duties,
as applicable, and to refund any
estimated antidumping duties collected
for all unliquidated entries of certain
corrosion-resistant carbon steel flat
products meeting the specifications
indicated above, not subject to final
results of administrative review as of the
date of publication in the Federal
Register of the final results of this
changed circumstances review in
accordance with 19 CFR 351.222. We
will also instruct Customs to pay
interest on such refunds in accordance
with section 778 of the Act. The current
requirement for a cash deposit of
estimated antidumping duties on certain
corrosion-resistant carbon steel flat
products meeting the above
specifications will continue unless and
until we publish a final determination
to revoke in part.

Public Comment
Interested parties are invited to

comment on these preliminary results.
Parties who submit argument in this
proceeding are requested to submit with
the argument (1) a statement of the
issue, and (2) a brief summary of the
argument. Parties to the proceedings
may request a hearing within 14 days of
publication. Any hearing, if requested,
will be held no later than two days after
the deadline for the submission of
rebuttal briefs, or the first workday
thereafter. Case briefs may be submitted
by interested parties not later than 14
days after the date of publication of this
notice. Rebuttal briefs and rebuttals to
written comments, limited to the issues
raised in those comments, may be filed
not later than five days after the
deadline for submission of case briefs.
All written comments shall be
submitted in accordance with 19 CFR
351.303 and shall be served on all
interested parties on the Department’s
service list in accordance with 19 CFR
351.303. Persons interested in attending
the hearing should contact the
Department for the date and time of the
hearing.

The Department will publish the final
results of this changed circumstances
review, including the results of its
analysis of issues raised in any written
comments.

This notice is published in
accordance with section 751(b)(1) of the
Act and 19 CFR 351.216 and 351.222.
Effective January 20, 2001, Bernard T.
Carreau is fulfilling the duties of

Assistant Secretary for Import
Administration.

Dated: March 6, 2001.
Bernard T. Carreau,
Deputy Assistant Secretary, Import
Administration.
[FR Doc. 01–6228 Filed 3–12–01; 8:45 am]
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SUMMARY: On July 5, 2000, the
Department of Commerce (‘‘the
Department’’), pursuant to sections
751(c) and 752 of the Tariff Act of 1930,
as amended (‘‘the Act’’), determined
that revocation of the antidumping duty
order on fresh garlic from the People’s
Republic of China (‘‘PRC’’) would be
likely to lead to continuation or
recurrence of dumping. See Fresh Garlic
From the People’s Republic of China;
Final Results of Expedited Sunset
Review of Antidumping Duty Order (65
FR 41432).

On February 28, 2001, the
International Trade Commission (‘‘the
Commission’’), pursuant to section
751(c) of the Act, determined that
revocation of the antidumping duty
order on fresh garlic from the PRC
would be likely to lead to continuation
or recurrence of material injury to an
industry in the United States within a
reasonably foreseeable time. See Fresh
Garlic from China, 66 FR 12810
(February 28, 2001). Therefore, pursuant
to 19 CFR 351.218(f)(4), the Department
is publishing this notice of continuation
of the antidumping duty order on fresh
garlic from the PRC.
EFFECTIVE DATE: March 13, 2001.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Martha V. Douthit or James P. Maeder,
Office of Policy for Import
Administration, International Trade
Administration, U.S. Department of
Commerce, 14th Street and Constitution
Ave., NW., Washington, DC 20230;
telephone: (202) 482–5050 or (202) 482–
3330, respectively.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:
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Background

On December 1, 1999, the Department
initiated (64 FR 67247), and the
Commission instituted (64 FR 67315), a
sunset review of the antidumping duty
order on fresh garlic from the PRC
pursuant to section 751(c) of the Act. As
a result of its review, the Department
found on July 5, 2000, that revocation of
the antidumping duty order on fresh
garlic from the PRC (65 FR 41432)
would likely lead to continuation or
recurrence of dumping and notified the
Commission of the magnitude of the
margin likely to prevail were the order
revoked.

On February 28, 2001, the
Commission determined, pursuant to
section 751(c) of the Act, that revocation
of the antidumping duty order on fresh
garlic from the PRC would be likely to
lead to continuation or recurrence of
material injury to an industry in the
United States within a reasonably
foreseeable time. See 66 FR 12810
(February 28, 2001) and USITC
Publication 3393 (February 2001)
Investigation Nos. 731–TA–683
(Review).

Scope of the Order

The product subject to this
antidumping duty order is all grades of
garlic, whole or separated into
constituent cloves, whether or not
peeled, fresh, chilled, frozen,
provisionally preserved, or packed in
water or other neutral substance, but not
prepared or preserved by the addition of
other ingredients or heat processing.
The differences between grades are
based on color, size, sheathing, and
level of decay. The scope of this order
does not include the following: (a)
Garlic that has been mechanically
harvested and that is primarily, but not
exclusively, destined for non-fresh use;
or (b) garlic that has been specially
prepared and cultivated prior to
planting and then harvested and
otherwise prepared for use as seed. The
subject garlic is currently classifiable
under subheadings 0703.20.0010,
0703.20.0020, 0703.20.0090,
0710.80.7060, 0710.80.9750,
0711.90.6000, and 2005.90.9700 of the
Harmonized Tariff Schedule of the
United States (HTSUS). Although the
HTSUS subheadings are provided for
convenience and customs purposes, our
written description of the scope of this
proceeding is dispositive. In order to be
excluded from the antidumping duty
order, garlic entered under the HTSUS
subheadings listed above that is (1)
mechanically harvested and primarily,
but not exclusively, destined for non-
fresh use or (2) specially prepared and

cultivated prior to planting and then
harvested and otherwise prepared for
use as seed must be accompanied by
declarations to the Customs Service to
that effect.

Determination
As a result of the determinations by

the Department and the Commission
that revocation of the antidumping duty
order would be likely to lead to
continuation or recurrence of dumping
and material injury to an industry in the
United States, pursuant to section
751(d)(2) of the Act, the Department
hereby orders the continuation of the
antidumping duty order on fresh garlic
from China. The effective date of
continuation of this order will be the
date of publication in the Federal
Register of this Notice of Continuation.
Pursuant to section 751(c)(2) and
751(c)(6) of the Act, the Department
intends to initiate the next five-year
review of this order not later than
February 2006.

Effective January 20, 2001, Bernard T.
Carreau is fulfilling the duties of the
Assistant Secretary for Import
Administration.

Dated: March 7, 2001.
Bernard T. Carreau,
Deputy Assistant Secretary, Import
Administration.
[FR Doc. 01–6227 Filed 3–12–01; 8:45 am]
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SUMMARY: On September 7, 2000, the
Department of Commerce (the
Department) published the preliminary
results of the administrative review of
the antidumping duty order on
petroleum wax candles from the
People’s Republic of China (PRC) (65 FR
54224) (Preliminary Results). This
review covers 21 respondents. The
period of review is August 1, 1998
through July 31, 1999. Based on our
analysis of the comments received, we
have made no changes to the

Preliminary Results and therefore
continue to find that all 21 respondents
should be assigned a dumping margin
based upon the facts otherwise
available. The final dumping margin for
the reviewed firms is listed below in the
section entitled ‘‘Final Results of the
Review.’’

EFFECTIVE DATE: March 13, 2001.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Matthew Renkey at (202) 482–2312 or
Abdelali Elouaradia at (202) 482–1374,
Import Administration, International
Trade Administration, U.S. Department
of Commerce, 14th Street and
Constitution Avenue, NW., Washington,
DC 20230.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

The Applicable Statute and Regulations

Unless otherwise indicated, all
citations to the Tariff Act of 1930, as
amended (the Act), are references to the
provisions effective January 1, 1995, the
effective date of the amendments made
to the Act by the Uruguay Round
Agreements Act (URAA). In addition,
unless otherwise indicated, all citations
to the Department’s regulations are to 19
CFR part 351 (2000).

Background

On September 7, 2000, the
Department published the Preliminary
Results of the administrative review of
the antidumping duty order on
petroleum wax candles from the PRC.
(65 FR 54224). We invited parties to
comment on the Preliminary Results of
the review. On October 12, 2000, the
respondent Universal Candle Company,
Ltd. (Universal) filed its case brief. On
October 13, 2000, the petitioner,
National Candle Association, and
respondents Liaoning Native Product
Import and Export Corporation and
Tianjin Native Produce Imp. & Exp.
Group Corp., Ltd. (Liaoning and Tianjin,
respectively) filed their case briefs. On
October 20, 2000, the petitioner and
Universal filed rebuttal briefs. On
November 1, 2000, a public hearing was
held with respect to this review. The
Department has conducted this
administrative review in accordance
with section 751 of the Act.

Scope of the Antidumping Duty Order

Merchandise covered by this review
includes certain scented or unscented
petroleum wax candles made from
petroleum wax and having fiber or
paper-cored wicks. They are sold in the
following shapes: tapers, spirals, and
straight-sided dinner candles; rounds,
columns, pillars, votives; and various
wax-filled containers. The products are
currently classified under the
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